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Letter from the Chair  

Dear Members of the Virginia Diabetes Council (VDC),

As we head into Fall and the beginning of a new funding cycle my time as the VDC Chair is coming to an end.  As you know, the past couple of years the VDC has been inactive, however due to new funding opportunities, provided by the Virginia Department of Health, we are now developing into an energetic organization, focused on improving the lives of individuals living or at risk of developing diabetes in the Commonwealth of Virginia.  
This past year has been extremely active as we created a new Board of Directors, hired a part-time Executive Director and have created two new active workgroups and hosted the Children and School Form Committee.  Going into our new fiscal year we now have three active workgroups – Diabetes Prevention, (DPP), Increase Capacity of Diabetes Self-Management Education Services (DSMES) and Diabetes in Schools.  Each of these workgroups have co-chairs and have developed a scope of work for 2017-2018.   Grant funding through the Virginia Department of Health has infused new life into the Council and allowed us to expand our efforts across Virginia. 

With the new focus of the VDC, the Board has been active in creating a new sustainable structure for the organization.  Bylaws have been amended to provide better guidance for our organization, an election of officers has been completed and a new Board has taken office effective September 1, 2017.  We successfully completed work for the 2016-2017 fiscal year June 30th and our new scope of work funding began September 5, 2017.   
The VDC has emerged as an organization focused on supporting professionals in the diabetes field, where we are able to come together to share resources, best practices, and help make changes.  Our successes over the past year in this area are evident by the creation of new workgroups and sub-committees, creation of a VDC monthly newsletter to share best practices and opportunities across Virginia; the establishment of multiple partnerships, the updating of the Diabetes Medical Management Plan for children with diabetes to be used in schools across the Commonwealth; the establishment of 2017 Diabetes Burden Report and the implementation of the Diabetes Prevention Strategic Plan. 
As you know, it is difficult for individuals to volunteer their time, however using creative scheduling and the capability of online communication, we are in the process of developing an online community that can successfully move the work of the Council forward.  We hosted a face to face meeting in June of this year and have another scheduled in mid-September.  We hope to restructure our website to support efficient online communication as we want to utilize our member’s time wisely.  
As we head into our next year, our efforts can only become stronger and our reach broader.  I urge you all to get more involved, and work together to identify and promote best practices for diabetes prevention, control, and treatment in Virginia.  

I would also like to thank each and every one of you for your support, hard work, guidance, and most of all, your patience as we’ve worked through our transition.  I would especially like to thank the Board, our workgroups, and the Department of Health for all the time they have put into the Council, their expertise, and most importantly their passion for this cause. This is an amazing group of people.  I am lucky to have had the opportunity to work with each and every one of you.  

Going forward, I wish our incoming Chair, Susan De Abate the best of luck!  I will remain on the Board as Past-Chair and continue to assist as we move forward.  

Thank you,

Kathy Gold, RN, MSN, CDE, FAADE
Continuity gives us roots; change gives us branches, letting us stretch and grow and reach new heights.  ~Pauline R. Kezer
Letter from Susan DeAbate, Incoming Chair
As I step into these very large shoes as VDC Chair I recognize the growth we have experienced over the last year.  The work that the VDC has been able to accomplish with the support of VDH has been meaningful work and much needed across our state to provide for the health of our communities. The dedication of this group is clearly seen in the body of work we have been able to accomplish thus far. 

We will continue to provide structure and represent the voice of VDC to those committed to Diabetes, Diabetes Prevention and Diabetes in Schools. As we continue to build on our accomplishments we will seek out innovative ways to keep up with our changing times and provide educators, health professionals and CHW’s; resources that can be utilized in their communities. We will look to bridge discussions with the business community and other community groups to assist and reach individuals where they live. We will continue to work with others in healthcare to identify and more fully understand the needs and concerns of those with diabetes. It is important for all entities to think outside the box and beyond the walls that contain them.  As a team, we can engage others in this dire need to address the epidemic which is upon us.  

Diabetes is a family affair; it affects individuals and families. The health of our communities is at risk which includes quality of life as well as the economics of our state. Diabetes crosses borders and is not limited to a select a few. With the help of VDC we will continue to provide opportunities to expand our reach across the state providing education, guidance and resources. It is essential and a privilege for VDC to assist those in the community who may not know how to answer the need that is seen in their local communities.
VDC will lend its resources to help establish models of practice that can be duplicated to sustain the work of increasing awareness and increasing capacity that currently challenges our state. VDC will provide the subject matter expertise that is not always available to others needing to make decisions which will affect those with diabetes.  By having an independent voice for volunteers to discuss best practices we will be able to sustain a strong workforce to help address the needs of those with diabetes. 
Thank you for this opportunity to serve, to be one of the voices of VDC and to be involved in this very important work. 

Susan M. De Abate, RN, MSN/ED, CDE

Introduction 
According to the 2017-2018 Diabetes Burden in Virginia Report More than 29 million Americans are living with diabetes, and 86 million are living with prediabetes, In Virginia, 631,194 people have diabetes that is 9.6% or nearly one in every ten Virginians. The rate of new cases of diabetes is 7.3 per 1,000 people.   It is estimated that one of every three Virginians have prediabetes and most of these individuals are undiagnosed.
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 The VDC met on June 23, this year, this meeting provided an opportunity for all VDC members to network, hear VDC updates, and workgroups to have a breakout session to plan for the upcoming funding cycle. Another meeting is planned for September 22 in Richmond.  
VDC Accomplishments November 2016 – June 2017
This year, the release of the Diabetes Prevention Strategic Plan and the request by the Virginia Department of Health for the VDC to oversee the 2017 Scope of Work were key in the revitalization of the Virginia Diabetes Council.  Through this partnership with the Department of Health, the VDC was charged with the implementation of the Diabetes Prevention Strategic Plan and the promotion of Diabetes Self-Management Education Services.  In addition, we continued our ongoing effort of working with the Department of Education and the Department of Health to ensure the best care for children living with diabetes in the schools. 
Looking back on this effort it is truly amazing how much has been accomplished in such a short period of time, as we received our funding in April, the Board established two workgroups - DPP and DSMES. Sub-contractors were hired to accomplish much of the scope of work with the guidance and oversight of the Board and the workgroups.  

DPP

The work accomplished by in Diabetes Prevention included the formation of the workgroup and creation of subcommittees who are developing logic models to guide them in their work for 2017-2018.  
· The Awareness and Screening sub-committee will plan and conduct activities related to the public and physician awareness of prediabetes, and promote systematic screening of patients for them.

· The Availability and Coverage sub-committee will plan and conduct activities related to the availability of effective diabetes prevention programs, and access to these programs through insurance coverage and other means.

Lifestyle Coach Training

The VCDPE completed 2 NDPP Lifestyle Coach Trainings in the contract period – April 27-28 in Roanoke, VA and June 1-2 in Charlottesville, VA.  There were 33 lifestyle coaches trained who received certificates of completion, 17 and 16 respectively.  Of the work sites where these coaches were employed, six have successfully completed CDC pending recognition.  These sites included a federally-qualified health center (FQHC), the Virginia Cooperative Extension, a Community Coalition through a 1422-funded health district, an employee wellness program, a free clinic, and a health care plan.

Insights from the completion of these lifestyle coach trainings have been the challenge of adequately preparing participants who have varying and diverse ranges of academic preparation and experience to become independent facilitators/coaches of the NDPP.  As a result, the VCDPE has developed a “Readiness to Coach Survey” which will be required for participants to complete in advance of program registration to better assess ability to successfully complete the requirements of the Lifestyle Coach training.  For those who have limited skills and experience, we will recommend a mentoring program through the VDC to obtain additional education and coaching/teaching experiences.

DPP Technical Assistance and Support

In follow-up to the NDPP Lifestyle Coach trainings, the VCDPE established an online discussion forum (UVA Collab) to offer chat discussion opportunities between lifestyle coaches and also, to provide resource materials for the NDPP and updates about recent articles and webinars concerning diabetes prevention and reimbursement. 

Because the volume of participants engaged in using this discussion forum has been low, we also established quarterly conference calls for all trained lifestyle coaches to participate in to provide updates about their programs, to discuss challenges with program implementation, to problem solve, and gain insights from each other.  The VCDPE has facilitated 3 quarterly conference calls in 2017, one which occurred on May 12, 2017 during the contract period.

Professional Articles
Three professional articles have been written by Hope Warshaw, past president of the American Association of Diabetes Educators to promote Diabetes Prevention, and Diabetes Self-Management Education and Support. These articles will be published in the Virginia Academy of Family Practice Spring 2018 journal and in the Virginia Association of Health Plans newsletter in the Fall 2017 and the Virginia Pharmacists Association in the Fall 2017. 

A framework of how to use Community Health Workers in Diabetes Prevention and Diabetes Self-management Education and Services was begun and will be continued to be worked on in 2017-2018.
DSMES

The Workgroup to Increase Capacity of DSMES has been very busy this past year. Two Public Service Announcements (30 seconds and 15 seconds) for television, radio, and the internet have been developed and will be pushed out to the media in 2017-2018.  
Diabetes Tele-Education Project

The VCDPE created a PowerPoint presentation, Diabetes Tele-Education Opportunities, to provide education on the use of tele-education to increase capacity for diabetes self-management education.  The presentation answers the questions, what is tele-education, and answers questions as to the effectiveness and what is needed to implement a successful and sustainable program.  VCDPE will offer a webinar of the presentation. 

Survey of Diabetes Education Programs in Virginia

A partnership with Health Quality Innovators has located diabetes programs across the state and we will be working closely with this group to share this registry on DiabetesLocal and among the diabetes community. 
Virginia Oral Health Coalition

 A partnership with the Virginia Oral Health Coalition aided in providing messaging about Diabetes Self-Management Education Services by: 

· Diabetes & Oral Health Social Media Kit: VaOHC created a diabetes and oral health social media kit, which includes nine “tweets” (Twitter messages) and five Facebook posts. The messages address DSME referral and the relationship between oral health and diabetes, and include links to DiabetesLocal.org’s education webpage, the American Dental Association’s diabetes and oral health resources, and the paper risk assessment for type 2 diabetes. All messages were reviewed by the DSME workgroup; they will be disseminated on VaOHC’s social media platforms in June 2017 and are available in a kit for VDC members (and other partners) to easily share on professional and personal social media accounts. 

· DSME Newsletter Article: VaOHC created the newsletter article “Including Oral Health in Diabetes Management” that includes the following: DSME in the context of dental care; tips on how providers can appropriately refer patients to DSME; and, the reciprocal benefits of diabetes management on oral health. The article names and hyperlinks to DiabetesLocal.org and hyperlinks the CDC and American Diabetes Association’s online DSME resources. The article was shared with the Virginia Department of Health’s “Partners in Prayer & Prevention” (P3) program for inclusion in their June e-newsletter. 

· Distribute VDC Newsletter. VaOHC staff shared the VDC’s newsletter on its Facebook page on May 24, 2017. VaOHC staff will include a link to the VDC newsletter in its June 2017 email update, which is distributed to more than 1,600 partners. 

· Media Advisory & Fact Sheet. VaOHC staff created a media advisory and fact sheet about the relationship between oral health and diabetes, and the reciprocal benefits of DSME education on oral health. The outline can be used as a template when pitching a story to news media about diabetes, DSME and oral health. The accompanying fact sheet provides the reporter with more context so that the story is completed with accurate facts. The media advisory and fact sheet are meant to serve as tools during the next Scope of Work 2017-2018, if/when a media consultant is retained to garner earned media. Note: phase I of this task is complete, as outlined in the current scope of work; however, both of these resources need to be further tailored for a particular story before pitching to news outlets. 

Newsletter

The VDC is now publishing a monthly newsletter to be shared among all members as well as being distributed by the Oral Health Coalition to their network.  Articles are then being disseminated by other organizations such as health systems, coalitions, federally qualified clinics and faith-based organizations to be used on Facebook or in newsletters. 

Mentoring

Subcommittees for mentoring of diabetes educators and community health workers are developing logic models using the framework provided by Susan De Abate, Sentara Health Systems to establish a mentoring program for individuals interested in increasing their knowledge base about diabetes and increasing the trained workforce to provide quality diabetes education.  
Diabetes in Schools

Our Diabetes in Schools Workgroup worked very hard this year to update the Diabetes Medical Management Plan form that is used in the school system to manage children during the school day.  This group has also worked hard to educate our legislators regarding safe practice in the school system and advocacy will be a primary initiative in the upcoming year.  The VDC has worked closely with diabetes educators to provide in-service education for school nurses.  A joint meeting with the Workgroup Chair, Karen Harriman, the Department of Health, Janet Wright and the Department of Education Tracy White with the Pediatric Endocrinology Society was most productive this Spring in raising awareness about Virginia laws and regulations regarding diabetes care in the schools. The VDC has now engaged this professional organization in the Workgroup.  New Workgroup Chairs have been appointed, Renee Freeman and Tracy Carter, with Karen Harriman as their mentor. 
Administrative

The VDC has also invested funds in obtaining subscriptions to GoToMeeting and GoToWebinar to enable members to communicate from home or their worksite.   Over the next year, we will continue to evaluate and improve our communication capabilities, by updating our website to best serve our members. The potential for developing and sharing webinars for healthcare providers and providing continuing education programs for individuals engaged in DPP and DSMES will be addressed.
Website - www.VirginiaDiabetes.org
The VDC website is designed to be the hub of all VDC documents, a communication channel for upcoming VDC events, and a resource for the public and professionals.  The Diabetes State Plan along with links to educational resources and diabetes related organizations are provided.  In the next year, we hope to update the website and enable communication on the site. There is also a place to donate funds to the VDC.

Diabetes Local  

DiabetesLocal.org is a website that provides a comprehensive list of locally accessible, current, professionally screened, appropriate resources and services to support and improve the self-management of diabetes resources for people with diabetes or prediabetes based on where they live.  The website continues to be populated with resources, with currently almost 1800 resources listed for Virginia.  New additions include local health departments across the state, Diabetes Prevention Programs, farmer’s markets, and the American Diabetes Association and American Association of Diabetes Educators recognized diabetes education programs. The VDC’s marketing plan is being implemented with newly developed Public Service Announcements, patient postcards, PowerPoint and poster presentations.  These are designed to raise awareness and direct people living with diabetes and prediabetes and healthcare professionals to the website to find resources in their area to help them manage their disease. 

Financial Status 

July 2016- August 2017

Opening Balance: 





$32,815.09

Income:

2017 Virginia Department of Health Grant:   


$99,855.50

Donations:                                                                

$1536.88

Expenses: 






 $95,491.42

Ending Balance: 





 $38,716.05

VDC Board 
The following were the VDC Board Members July 1 2016 – August 31, 2017
Kathleen Gold
VDC Chair

Susan De Abate

VDC Chair-Elect 
Joyce Green Pastors

VDC Past- Chair
Gary Effron

VDC Treasurer

Carlin Rafie
Jana Smith

 Diabetes Prevention Workgroup Co-Chairs
Julie A. Pierantoni 

Lauren Gray

Increase Capacity DSME Workgroup Co-Chairs
Traci Carter

Renee Freeman
Diabetes in Schools Workgroup Co-Chairs

Kathy Rocco, Virginia DOH

Kayla Craddock, Virginia DOH
VDC Board Member At-Large
Alexa Painter

VDC Executive Director












Virginia Diabetes Council


2016 – 2017





Annual Report








�








OUR VISION


To improve the lives of Virginians affected by diabetes





OUR MISSION


To bring partners together to identify and promote 


best practices for diabetes prevention, control


and treatment in Virginia





www.virginiadiabetes.org 








1

